
Standing Committee on Industry, Science and

Technology

INDU ● NUMBER 073 ● 1st SESSION ● 42nd PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Thursday, September 28, 2017

Chair

Mr. Dan Ruimy





Standing Committee on Industry, Science and Technology

Thursday, September 28, 2017

● (1100)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Dan Ruimy (Pitt Meadows—Maple Ridge,
Lib.)):Welcome, everybody, to the Standing Committee on Industry,
Science and Technology, meeting 73.

Before we go into committee business, we will give Monsieur
Bernier the opportunity to present his motion.

I give you the floor, sir.

We have 15 minutes, maximum.

● (1105)

[Translation]

Hon. Maxime Bernier (Beauce, CPC): Thank you very much.

I am pleased to present this notice of motion, which reads as
follows:

That the Committee immediately undertake a study on the government's
consultations titled “Tax Planning Using Private Corporations” as publicly
released on July 18, 2017;

That the Committee hear from witnesses on this topic for 5 meetings;

That the hearings consider the impact of the changes, including how they apply to
small, local businesses, but not large, multi-national and/or publicly traded
companies;

That the findings be reported to the House; and

That the government provide a response to the recommendations made by the
Committee.

Let me now explain why it is important for the committee to
consider this matter.

Tax reform will have major repercussions for small and medium-
sized businesses. A number of stakeholders have said this is a major,
unprecedented reform of the tax system. Moreover, the consultation
period will be very short, just a few weeks.

I am aware that the Standing Committee on Finance has allocated
time to study part of this reform. It is unfortunate, however, that there
are only a few witnesses. We could work as a team, together or
individually with the Standing Committee on Finance, in order to
hear from more witnesses.

As MPs, we are receiving many calls from constituents about this
reform. I am sure it is the same thing for my colleagues in the NDP
and the Liberal Party. Chambers of commerce are worried.

It is true that the Minister of Finance is open to making certain
changes following the consultation. We could help him in his
reflections by hearing from witnesses about the changes that could
make the tax system fairer for all taxpayers, as the minister has said
himself.

Beauce is an entrepreneurial region and I am very proud to be
their Member of Parliament. It is also a region with a lot of farmers,
as they pointed out to me in the recent leadership race. That said, I
have met with dairy farmers recently. They are worried about
passing on their business to their family and the tax implications that
will have for their own business.

The dairy farmers of Beauce are very happy that my party is
protecting supply management and they want their MP to defend
them vigorously on this issue. That is what I intend to do, while also
defending the other businesses that could be affected.

My motion is fully consistent with the committee's mission with
regard to this reform, and I would like for us to debate it. I hope I
have convinced my colleagues of the usefulness of this reform. If I
have failed to do that, we should express our point of view by voting
on this motion. I am certain that my colleagues will have things to
say and perhaps we can come to an agreement. That is my hope.

[English]

The Chair: Go ahead, Mr. Longfield.

Mr. Lloyd Longfield (Guelph, Lib.): Thank you to my
honourable colleague across the way.

I fondly remember going to Saint-Georges and Sainte-Foy in the
Beauce region, a beautiful region. Whenever you say that, I think of
the maple syrup at the side of the road. It's a beautiful area of the
country. I spent a lot of time there.

Hon. Maxime Bernier: And nice people....

Mr. Lloyd Longfield: As you said, they are very entrepreneurial.
There are some of Canada's most successful companies down there
making buses, and trailers, and there's maple processing.

Regarding the discussion this morning around picking up this
motion, in the first place, we're in a consultation period where we are
getting input from chambers of commerce. The finance minister has
been working across the country. As MPs, we have been holding
round tables and town halls.
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There's a hypothetical right now. We don't know what the
consultation period will come up with, so we're waiting for that to
come forward. We also know that the finance committee is studying
this and have been doing some work. I hope to see the results of that
work soon as well.

Therefore, to ask the same people to come here and do the same
work, I think holding more meetings at this committee is duplicating
what's out there. Being a hypothetical period, I'd rather see what
comes forward. There will be discussions in the House. I won't be
supporting the motion, yet I know the intent is to support business
and we're here to support business, but right now, I think we have to
wait to see what we have to work on.

The Chair: Thank you.

Go ahead, Mr. Jeneroux.

Mr. Matt Jeneroux (Edmonton Riverbend, CPC): Thank you,
Mr. Chair, and thank you for your comments, Mr. Longfield.

With all due respect, there are a couple of things we'd like to make
sure that we're clear on. The finance committee is only undertaking
this review for a total of two meetings with stakeholders, which is six
hours in total, and none of the witnesses before them have an
industry point of view, particularly when it comes to small
businesses, so I think it's pertinent to our committee to make sure
that those voices are heard.

As we've heard in my riding at length, there are a number of small
businesses that have reached out and just said how devastating this
will be. In particular, there's a mechanic in my riding who said that
this tax change will mean that he will have to lay off five of his
employees. Five of those employees now will have trouble making
their mortgage payments, and perhaps will not have that second car
that they're able to fill up with gas, and they will not be eating at the
local restaurants. This really has that trickle-down effect, which I
think is worth exploring here at our committee on the small business
side, but also to be able to look at the significant impact the proposed
changes would have on professional corporations.

Then to the other point that Mr. Longfield made that we're in the
consultation period, granted, we're in the consultation period, but I
believe it's for maybe three more days, so it's quickly coming to an
end. A lot of the consultation period was during the summer, when
people were busy on their holidays. I believe the announcement was
made on July 17, so most people were away on holidays and kids
were out of school. It was a busy time, so I think being able to extend
some of that to our committee would be very worthwhile.

In addition to that, in my opinion, the finance minister has been
very clear about where he plans to take this. It hasn't been very well
received, and I'm sure my colleagues on the other side of the table,
and also on this side of the table, have heard from a number of their
constituents on this.

Even though we're in that consultation period, I believe that it's
pertinent now for our committee to make sure that we start
scheduling these meetings. There are five meetings and we can bring
in as many of the small businesses and stakeholders as we can to
make that a well thought-out.... We even encourage the other side to
bring in witnesses as well. This isn't just a Conservative initiative. As
you know, across the country we're hearing from everybody. We're

hearing from people in Liberal-held ridings in Edmonton. They're
contacting us, saying, “Please convince the finance minister and the
government to at least extend this consultation period.” This would
be a good-faith consultation.

This is my last point, Mr. Chair, before I cede my time.

I understand that we're going to be voting on this and I'd just like
to request that we make it a recorded vote.

Thank you.

● (1110)

The Chair: Mr. Eglinski, go ahead.

Mr. Jim Eglinski (Yellowhead, CPC): Thank you.

I am not going to dwell.... In my riding, just as in my colleagues'
ridings, I am hearing from farmers. I have a diverse group of
contractors in our area who are very concerned about how these tax
implications would affect them. But, you know, I would like to see a
debate, because you're talking about consultation. We already know
that the finance committee is doing only a few meetings, and I think
we need to do due diligence. I need to stand up for the businesses in
my community, but I also want to stand up for the future of Canada.

This morning, I attended the Bacon and Eggheads breakfast,
where one of the world's leading scientists was talking about
artificial intelligence. He said that Canada is leading the world, and
we probably have some of the brightest minds in the Montreal area,
dealing with artificial intelligence. What were his words? His words
were that artificial intelligence will grow astronomically with small
companies being developed. Then, some of us were talking at our
table, and the tax thing came up. Will these small companies form?
We have the potential to see Canada lead the world in artificial
intelligence. We see Canada being able to develop new, inspiring
companies, as he said, the new Googles of the world. Some of these
companies will grow to be the largest in the world. I think that we
need to consider them.

This is why I would like to ask my colleagues across the way to
look differently at this, and look at how we can help protect the
future of Canada.

Thank you.

The Chair: Mr. Donnelly, go ahead.

Mr. Fin Donnelly (Port Moody—Coquitlam, NDP): Thank you,
Mr. Chair.

The Chair: You weren't here, but the time allocated is about 15
minutes.

Mr. Fin Donnelly: I'll keep my remarks very brief, then. I
appreciate that, Mr. Chair.

I do appreciate the spirit and intent of the motion. I believe it's
responding to a 64-page white paper that was released in July. I
agree that the timing of the release and of the consultation period in
the summer was absolutely poorly planned.
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This has been one of the biggest responses from the affected
communities that I have heard in my eight years as a member of
Parliament. Certainly, it's an important issue. I met with doctors in
my riding. I met with a veterinarian. I visited a window covering
manufacturer in my riding. I've heard from others who feel they
would be impacted. I've asked them what they think are the specifics
of the proposed changes. Some they can answer and some they can't.

My concern with proposing this motion now is that it's premature.
We don't know what the government is going to propose. We are
going to hear loud and clear from affected SMEs, but I think we need
to know what the government is proposing before we actually start to
comment on it and dedicate study time to hear from witnesses, so I
can't support the motion.
● (1115)

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Mr. Jeneroux, go ahead.

Mr. Matt Jeneroux: I just have a quick rebuttal of that comment,
if I may, Mr. Chair.

I think time is of the essence right now. The consultation period is
ending. However, once the bill is drafted, we most likely won't be

able to change the minister's mind on this. I believe now is the
opportunity that we have in front of us to engage on this issue and to
hear from the small businesses.

I would think our colleague from the NDP would support bringing
in a number of small businesses to have this discussion. Hopefully,
this rebuttal would help change his mind. I'm hoping that we've
already convinced the Liberal side and they are going to support this,
so with that, I am anticipating unanimous support in the vote here,
Mr. Chairman.

Thank you.

The Chair: Seeing no further debate, we will go to a recorded
vote as requested.

(Motion negatived: nays 6; yeas 3)

The Chair: The motion has been defeated.

Thank you very much.

We are now going to suspend to go in camera.

[Proceedings continue in camera]
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